Approved as Amended    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

February 6, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, February 6, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time. 











2.0  Mrs. McDonald Re: Septic on Town owned land – Chair Nickerson stated the Board has done some research regarding the septic issue and found no plans in the file. Mrs. McDonald stated back then (1962) plans were not required and the house has been there since she has owned the property. Mrs. McDonald noted Vachon was the previous owner and Marchand owned all of the property around her. TA Veloski noted the Board has a letter from Town Counsel to Mrs. McDonald and her response. Mrs. McDonald stated some of the other issues have been resolved. Chair Nickerson stated he doesn't feel the Town can have the septic system moved but there can be agreement saying, if the property is sold then the septic is to be moved. Chair Nickerson suggested Attorney Boldt draft something. Selectman Ober noted a statement could also be attached to the deed saying, the septic is to be relocated when it fails. Chair Nickerson made a motion to draft an agreement that if the McDonald property sells or is inherited or the septic fails then the system should be relocated/moved off of the Town's land. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





 

3.0  Jeanie Forrester, Senator – Legislative update – Senator Forrester explained that she is back again to let Towns know what is happening, Senator Forrester informed the Board she is on the Senate Finance Committee and Public & Municipal Affairs. Senator Forrester stated the budget is the big issue because revenue has been coming in poorly and she is waiting for the Governor's new budget to be released next week but she has been actively working on getting some of the Town's funds back through legislation. Senator Forrester informed the Board that she did not sponsor the Flood Control Reimbursement bill because the Attorney General is involved and he has stated, the negotiations are going well. Senator Forrester asked how much the Town owed and TA Veloski replied approximately $54K, which is the figure DRA provided. Representative Raymond informed the Board that the language in the flood control bill has been amended to say they are “urging” the Attorney General to collect the funds because the Legislature can not dictate what he does. Chair Nickerson asked for an explanation of what was happening with the Retirement system. Senator Forrester replied they have gotten rid of the 25% subsidy & reform, to try and dampen the impact. Chair Nickerson asked Senator Forrester if she had any firm figures. Senator Forrester replied she doesn't have them tonight but she will get the figures. Senator Forrester noted the impact could have been worse if they didn't do what they did. Fire Chief Dexter stated the “double dippers” offend him because he is new to the NH system and he is aware of a State employee working at Homeland Security, which leaves a bad taste in his mouth. Gas tax - Senator Forrester explained the gas tax has been discussed and she has asked local gas station owners if the increase would raise the price of gas, the answer was yes. Senator Forrester stated one cent would equal eight million in funds from the gas tax but the fear is that the funds will not be used for roads and DOT's Commissioner couldn't say whether the funds would be used north of Concord. Chair Nickerson asked if they are considering a sales tax of one or two percent. Senator Forrester replied the Governor has said she will veto any sales tax bills. Selectman Giunta stated all people will hear is “sales tax”, even if it is less than surrounding states. Senator Forrester noted that New Hampshire's economy  is doing better than Connecticut, even with gambling, a sales tax and an income tax. Senator Forrester provided the BOS with a bill regarding the permanently disabled that would do away with some assistance and asked how the Town felt about it. Chair Nickerson stated our Town is paying between 40%-60% on MediCare and Social Security, the Selectmen have not been able to give employees raises in three years and they gave the employees a 2.5% COLA this year but it may be a .7% decrease after everything that is happening. Chair Nickerson stated the BOS have not been able to put money into the Town, its employees or equipment, it has been hard to balance and he hopes that Senator Forrester realizes what they are battling. Senator Forrester replied she understands, Grafton County is in the same boat. Bill Whalen asked if she supported gambling and Senator Forrester replied no, gambling would take revenue away from small business. Selectman Ober asked if health insurance pools were being looked at (Obamacare). Senator Forrester replied they need a long-term economic plan and she has two health care insurance panel presentation meetings scheduled because there are a lot of unanswered questions. Chair Nickerson noted he had a Union Contract stating they would pay for his health care, which has gone right out the window because he is paying twice as much. 





         









4.0  Department Updates 








  4.1
Police Department – Chief Hankard provided the BOS with a chart of last month's statistics and a comparison of the past two years, with a breakout of the different offenses. The BOS reviewed. Chief Hankard reported the new cruiser was damaged during the last snow storm and Primex has received a report. Chief Hankard stated Irwin has most of the parts but some had to be ordered because it is a new vehicle. The BOS reviewed pictures of the damage. Chief Hankard requested approval for the pre-order of the next cruiser pending Town Meeting approval. Chief Hankard noted if he places the order before April they can get last year's prices. Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow Chief Hankard to pre-order a new cruiser, pending Town meeting approval. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Hankard informed the Board he is participating in the “Winni Dip” again this year on March 10th at the Margate and there is a link to donate on the P.D.'s web-site.  Chief Hankard stated there was a drug (prescription medication) bust in Town that was a six month investigation with the help of the Drug Task Force, which was great but their budget was significantly cut, so their help may be limited in the future. Chief Hankard noted he has offered to put a good word in for the Task Force. The Drug Take Back program will be held on 4/27/13 at the Police Department from 10-2 p.m., for residents to dispose of old prescriptions. Chair Nickerson asked how the radios were working and Chief Hankard replied they have improved greatly. Chief Hankard stated hopefully the Town gets awarded the “microwave” grant because it would be the best system to be on and $60K is still needed for the simulcast system (all the same channel).   

 4.2 Fire Department – Chief Dexter reported the department was down fourteen calls in January but they made up for it the month before, so it leveled out. Chief Dexter gave “kudos” to the department's membership because they have eliminated re-tones and missed calls. Chief Dexter stated Engine #3 needs a new muffler and he waiting for an estimate. Chief Dexter noted there was a problem with on-spot chains and they ordered new ones but then realized the other side needed them too. Chief Dexter explained he and Michael Skeats replaced the chains for $370 dollars but if the work was done somewhere else it would have cost $1,400 dollars. Chief Dexter informed the Board he has interviewed three new probationary candidates and they are all residents. Chief Dexter stated all of his Officers will be participating in “Training Evolution” which is being run through the L.R.P.C. Chief Dexter noted that everyone is on board for the updating of the Town's Hazard Mitigation Plan and Dick Gardner has offered to be the PB's Representative. Chief Dexter explained that it looks like the County will cut the L.R.M.F.A. from their budget ($550K), the Town's payment will go from $22K to $26.5K in 2015 (6 month lag period) and it is a cost cutting measure but there is nothing we can do. 








       





5.0  Old Business

  





                            5.1 Warrant Article – Town Building Improvements – TA Veloski provided the BOS with a draft of the article that would change the purpose. Chair Nickerson made a motion to adopt the Town Building Improvements CRF. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   






  












6.0  New Business 









  6.1 E-mail from Timothy Fortier Re: HB 623 – TA Veloski stated the House Bill (HB) is regarding the State Aid Grants and there is meeting tomorrow at the Legislative Office Building (LOB). 









     6.2 Quote from Welch Mechanical – Highway Garage – The BOS reviewed the quote which showed the cost of the parts, plus labor. TA Veloski reported that he has asked Roy Clark to get two more quotes but he has expressed some concern with finding someone close enough & qualified to work on that type of heating system.     
  
  6.3 Mileage reimbursement rate – The federal rate has been increased to 56.05 cents per mile. The Board took under advisement. 





  6.4
Accomplishments for 2012 – TA Veloksi stated he would like the BOS to review the documents for additions and decide which version they like better, the straight list or by department.  

  







  6.5 Request from Town Treasurer Re: Special Revenue Fund – The Board agreed that Treasurer Shannon could pay now. TA Veloski noted the balance would be five thousand dollars.  




  





  6.6 Request from AA Jutton to take a class  – The Board approved. TA Veloski noted this is the last certification that AA Jutton needs to be an Appraiser.   


  6.7 Primex letter Re: Nemetz Case – TA Veloski stated it is a standard cover letter. The BOS authorized TA Veloski to sign. 






  6.8
E-mail from Andy Chapman Re: BMP's – TA Veloski explained the e-mail states that the BMP's will need a twice a year inspection and maintenance schedule. 


  



7.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 –  None at this time. 



 










8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.















9.0   Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  8.1 1/30/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of January 30, 2013. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of January 30, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    











 

10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.    





 






 

11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   















12.0 Selectman's Reports
   





    
             12.1 Employee Engagement Workshop – Selectman Ober stated she has attended the second workshop that was hosted by Primex and it was very informative. Selectman Ober noted she was only the only Selectman in attendance and other people at the workshop thanked her for being there.   
  
             



       




13.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 6:32 p.m.








  






14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 13, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

2/06/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


